

AMERICAN COLLEGE OF GASTROENTEROLOGY

6400 Goldsboro Road, Suite 200, Bethesda, Maryland 20817-5842 P: 301-263-9000; F: 301-263-9025; Website: www.gi.org

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

2021 - 2022

President SAMIR A. SHAH, MD, FACG Providence, Rhode Island 401-274-4800

President-Elect DANIEL J. PAMBIANCO, MD, FACG Charlottesville, Virginia 434-817-8484

Vice President JONATHAN A. LEIGHTON, MD, FACG Scottsdale, Arizona 480-301-6990

> Secretary WILLIAM D. CHEY, MD, FACG Ann Arbor, Michigan 734-615-4628

Treasurer AMY S. OXENTENKO, MD, FACG Rochester, Minnesota 507-266-4347

Immediate Past President DAVID A. GREENWALD, MD, FACG New York, New York 212-241-7535

Past President MARK B. POCHAPIN, MD, FACG New York, New York 212-263-9177

Director, ACG Institute NEENA S. ABRAHAM, MD, MSc, FACG Scottsdale, Arizona 480-301-6990

Co-Editors, The American Journal of Gastroenterology JASMOHAN S. BAJAJ, MD, MS, FACG Richmond, Virginia 804-675-5802

MILLIE D. LONG, MD, MPH, FACG Chapel Hill, North Carolina 919-843-5795

Chair, Board of Governors PATRICK E. YOUNG, MD, FACG Bethesda, Maryland 301-295-6044

Vice Chair, Board of Governors DAYNA S. EARLY, MD, FACG St. Louis, Missouri 314-454-5960

Trustee for Administrative Affairs IRVING M. PIKE, MD, FACG Alamo, California

TRUSTEES

JEAN-PAUL ACHKAR, MD, FACG Cleveland, Ohio 216-444-6513

SETH A. GROSS, MD, FACG New York, New York 646-501-6760

IMMANUEL K. H. HO, MD, FACG Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 215-829-3561

JAMES C. HOBLEY, MD, MSc, FACG Shreveport, Louisiana 318-631-9121

COSTAS H. KEFALAS, MD, MMM, FACG Akron, Ohio 330-869-0124

PAUL Y. KWO, MD, FACG Palo Alto, California 650-498-6080

JOHN R. SALTZMAN, MD, FACG Boston, Massachusetts 617-525-8937

NICHOLAS J. SHAHEEN, MD, MPH, FACG Chapel Hill, North Carolina 919-966-7047

NEIL H. STOLLMAN, MD, FACG Oakland, California 510-444-3297

RENEE L. WILLIAMS, MD, MHPE, FACG New York, New York 646-501-4116

> Executive Director BRADLEY C. STILLMAN

October 10, 2022

Cable News Network 190 Marietta Street, NW Atlanta, GA 30303

To the Editor:

The American College of Gastroenterology believes that CNN Health's article today, "New study questions the effectiveness of colonoscopies" (Brenda Goodman, October 10, 2022), is misleading, ignoring major limitations of the Nordic-European Initiative on Colorectal Cancer (NordICC) trial by Bretthauer, et al. in The New England Journal of Medicine, and doing a significant potential disservice to your audience and to public health. Your reporting ignores the well-established body of evidence that colonoscopy with removal of precancerous polyps reduces the incidence of colorectal cancer (CRC) as first reported in NEJM in 1993 with findings from The National Polyp Study by Winawer, et al., and subsequently reported that colonoscopy also reduces the risk of dying from colorectal cancer.

CNN's coverage fails to convey the limitations of the analysis of the NordICC trial and almost entirely ignores the insights in the accompanying editorial by Dr. Jason Dominitz and Dr. Douglas Robertson that put the NordICC findings into perspective. The trial suffers from low adherence to screening, with only 42 percent of those invited to get screened actually getting a colonoscopy. Also, the follow-up period is not long enough to see the reduction in CRC mortality. As Dr. Dominitz and Dr. Robertson explain, "[a]nother explanation for these results is that the benefits of screening colonoscopy take time to be realized..." In assessing the data at only a 5 year follow-up period, the reduction in mortality found in this study is underpowered and it could take 5 or 10 more years for evidence to accrue.

While the NordICC trial findings are discouraging compared to earlier trials aiming to measure the impact of screening on incidence and mortality, the analysis still shows a large advantage for colonoscopy in finding colorectal cancer and preventing colorectal cancer deaths but falls a short of statistical significance.

Reporting that the impact was "meager" at 18 percent among the study population is misleading when the story, only several paragraphs later, explains that "when the study authors restricted the results to the people who actually received colonoscopies – about 12,000 out of the more than 28,000 who were invited to do so – the procedure was found to be more effective. It reduced the risk of colorectal cancer by 31% and cut the risk of dying of that cancer by 50%." The story underplays the critical fact that most of the people who were invited to participate did not actually participate. Low adherence to screening is highly problematic in this analysis.

CNN October 10, 2022 Page 2

Another issue with the study that CNN failed to raise is that the quality of the colonoscopies performed by about one-third of the physicians was below what are considered minimum standards in the U.S. There is ample literature that a high-quality colonoscopy is required to be effective at preventing CRC and CRC-related deaths, and that colonoscopy is highly operator-dependent. There are many benchmarks developed and validated as a result, including adenoma detection rate. The benchmark for adequate adenoma detection is 25 percent. In the U.S., the average adenoma detection rate is 39 percent, while in the current study, nearly one-third of endoscopists were below even that 25 percent benchmark.

Characterizing a sophisticated diagnostic medical intervention that can visualize and remove cancers and pre-cancers when performed by trained experts as "awkward" and "invasive" and something to be "dreaded" and "endured" is fear-based reporting that is potentially harmful because it reinforces avoidance among people who need to be screened for highly prevalent pre-cancerous growths (polyps) and cancers of the colon and rectum.

The tone and approach of this coverage are extremely troubling because in the U.S. there is a devastating upward trend in colorectal cancer among younger people, and we face a backlog of patients of various ages who put off colorectal screening during the pandemic. The burden of illness and death from colorectal cancer – especially due to delayed screening – is real. It is irresponsible for CNN to cherry pick research findings under a sensational headline that could put some people at risk by raising doubts and fears that are not supported by the evidence.

The NordICC findings are certainly thought-provoking, and they do raise questions, but by no means are these epidemiological and statistical questions a reason for eligible adults to postpone or forego recommended colorectal cancer screening by colonoscopy. Science moves forward slowly and questioning is at the heart of clinical research. For the American College of Gastroenterology, this research underscores the reality that there is much more work to be done to enroll people in screening if we are to accurately assess its impact on risk of colorectal cancer and death.

American College of Gastroenterology Bethesda, Maryland gi.org